
TO TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT MEETING 

Epping Town Hall

OR

Join Zoom Meeting

MINUTES

June 15, 2022


PRESENT:  Brian Reed, Kevin Martin, Kim Sullivan, Cassaundra Hojaboom; Planner Kellie Walsh; Secretary Phyllis McDonough. 

CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman Reed called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
46 MARTIN ROAD, LLC FOR THE FOLLOWING – Rehearing for a Variance under Article 6, Section 6.10(2)(d) – To permit three habitable stories whereas a maximum of two habitable stories are permitted. Parcel is located at 46 Martin Road Tax Map 036 – Lot 023 in the Industrial Commercial Zone.

Chairman Reed read the notice into record.  He informed the petitioner of the four-member board and the option to continue if the petitioner would like to wait for a full board.

Sullivan inquired about a non-public meeting with town legal counsel.

Manzelli said she would like to continue.

Attorney Manzelli provided an overview of the variance request and referenced at previous board meetings, the five variance criteria were covered in great detail and in the interest of time, she does not plan to repeat the same information.

The Board agreed to this approach. (All information and criteria for the project are available in the ZBA file at town hall).

FINDINGS OF FACT

At the Board’s request, Attorney Manzelli provided a summary of the responses provided for each of the five variance criteria rather than read verbatim from the application.  Full detail response with reference to case law, studies etc. is available in the file at the Town Hall.

1. The variance will not be contrary to the public interest 

2. The spirit of the ordinance is observed 

3. Substantial justice is done 

4. The values surrounding properties are not diminished because:

5. Literal enforcement of the provisions of the ordinance would not result in an unnecessary hardship 

Manzelli reviewed the workforce housing law and the requirements of the law to allow for reasonable and realistic opportunity for workforce housing development. 

She posed two questions.  Is it reasonable and realistic to build workforce housing apartments with 27ft ceilings? Is it reasonable and realistic to have only two habitable stories with a building that is permitted, at this time, to be 53 feet tall when 53 feet tall corresponds to three stories?

She said the applicant’s position is that no it is not reasonable or realistic.  It is the hope of the applicant the board will agree and grant the remaining variance for three habitable stories so they may proceed to the planning board.

Manzelli referenced the list of documents submitted by the applicant as well as the letter from the Epping Fire Department.

Manzelli read two public comments from Timothy Moniz owner of 101 Grille in Exeter and from Christopher Callahan Exeter Health Resources vice president.  

Sullivan said Manzelli’s comments about 27-foot ceilings were rhetorical.  He said obviously it was a mistake that the board made in the confusion of voting to not grant the stories and only the height.  \

Sullivan asked Attorney Ratigan if the board can reconsider the four-story request that was previously denied but put in the fire departments letter as being a better alternative compared to the three stories.  He asked if the board needs to vote down the three stories or if the board can change the request to four stories if the applicant is willing. He said he thinks that is the better plan.

Martin asked if Sullivan wants to vote on three stories instead of four stories.

Sullivan said he thinks based on guidance received at the prior meeting and the letter from the fire department indicating four stories are safer, they should vote on four stories.

Walsh said all options to rehear or appeal to this board related to four stories have been taken.  The board needs to take action on the petition before them this evening.

Martin said the fire department said the building was safer because of the roadway.

Austin Turner summarized the fire departments letter as well as discussions the applicant has had with the fire department.  He said in both options the applicant will maintain all required access and safety measures required by the fire department.

Manzelli said she believes they have submitted ample evidence that the three-story design does satisfy all variance criteria.  The applicant is seeking approval for the three story design this evening. 

She thanked the board for their time and attention to this application throughout this process.

Chairman Reed opened the public hearing.

Mary Hosel, 1 Fremont Road Epping NH spoke against the project and referenced canterbury commons.

Michelle Curtis, 10 Fremont Road spoke against the project and referenced other projects including Ladd’s Lane.  

Walsh said there are 12 units in each of the Ladd’s Lane apartment buildings.

Craig Sappo, 18 Dorothy Drive spoke against the project and asked about public involvement in the hearing process.

Walsh said the public involvement is through the public hearing process, as well as electing the board members for ZBA to vote on the applications.

Joe Trombley, 6 Anthony Lane spoke about the resident’s ability to vote on Epping zoning ordinances and the fire department letter.

Manzelli said the intent of referencing other three-story projects that exist in Epping was to show the three-story design can fit within the character of Epping.  She was not trying to represent that they were or were not grandfathered.  She said some of the projects referenced did in fact receive variances.

She said the very nature of seeking a variance is that you are looking for something that is not allowed in the zoning ordinance.  The law states that fact alone is not enough for the board to deny the request.  The law says the request has to vary from what is allowed unduly or in a marked degree.

She said the applicant understood the board to say the four-story proposal is too much which is part of why the plans and request was revised to three stories.

She referenced the Epping master plan which states workforce housing, housing diversity are wanted and supported in Epping.  

She said the zoning ordinance lists workforce housing as a permitted use within this zoning district.  That is because the voters and the town voted to pass that ordinance.

Chairman Reed closed the public hearing.

Hojaboom asked if we are referencing letters from people who own businesses in Exeter, why are we not proposing the building in Exeter.  She said the ordinance states the two-story limit for a reason.

Martin said the letters from public reference affordable and not workforce housing.

The board discussed the five criteria.

The variance will not be contrary to the public interest 

Hojaboom said she does not see how it is in the public’s interest for multiple reasons including the fact that the public stated they are not interested.  There are some publics in favor but it is not all from people who live in Epping.

Sullivan said he does not see it being in the public interest because of the size and the increase in population.

Martin said it is not in the public’s interest because of safety reasons.  The town does not have the personnel to cover this project.

Manzelli stated she is concerned about legal error by the board.  Two of the rationale are outside of the board’s jurisdiction. 

Hojaboom asked why.

Manzelli said town resources not being able to cover and population increases are not part of the variance criteria and are covered by the planning board through the fiscal impact analysis.

Martin said he thinks safety is in the public interest.  He doesn’t think the town has resources to handle the proposal. 

The spirit of the ordinance is observed 

Martin, Sullivan, Hojaboom, and Reed had no comment.

Substantial justice is done 

Martin had no comment.

Hojaboom said she things they have done substantial justice. Reed agreed.

The values surrounding properties are not diminished because

Hojaboom said she does not see how this doesn’t decrease surrounding property values.  In general, it is a single-family home area and a giant apartment building will impact those homes.

Sullivan said he doesn’t see impact to the houses in the area. 

Martin said no comment.

Reed said he thinks it will have an impact and it will add to the area surrounding and the residences that are concerned.

Literal enforcement of the provisions of the ordinance would not result in an unnecessary hardship 

Sullivan and Martin said no comment.

The Board voted 1-3 to deny the variance, on a motion made by Hojaboom and Seconded by Martin.  Hojaboom, Reed, and Martin voted in opposition.  Sullivan voted in favor.
FREDERICK HORNE – Chairman Reed read notice for a Variance from Article 6, Section 6.10 (c) Multi-Family Housing & Duplex Housing Regulations.  Parcel is located at 396 Pleasant St., Tax Map 026 – Lot 009 located in the Residential Zone.  There were no abutters present.

Chairman Reed offered Horne to proceed with his hearing or continue to the next ZBA meeting as there was only a board of four members.  Horne wished to proceed.

Frederick Horne came before the board with his proposal to convert the structure on his property into a two-family home.  He stated nothing would be seen from the road it will be just an interior wall going up; nothing would be torn down.

Chairman Reed opened and closed the public hearing as there were no abutters present.

The Board and the applicant addressed the criteria and applicant’s comments for the Variance:

1. The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because: See file for applicant’s responses. 

2.  The spirit of the ordinance is observed because:  See file for applicant’s responses.

3.  Substantial justice is done because:  See file for applicant’s responses.

4.  The value of surrounding properties are not diminished because: See file for applicant’s responses.
5.  Literal enforcement of the provisions of the ordinance would result in an unnecessary hardship: See file for applicant’s responses.   

Sullivan asked for clarification on frontage and acreage for a multi-family.  Walsh explained the requirement is one and a half times the underlying zone requirement for both lot size and frontage.  She stated the applicant has 1.38 acres; he would need two acres.  He has 150 feet of frontage; he would need 300 feet.

Sullivan asked if the auto body is a separate parcel.  Horne stated that is correct. Walsh explained the two parcels prior to being subdivided were approximately 400 feet of frontage because the auto body has over 200 feet of frontage. 

Sullivan moved Martin seconded the motion to approve the Variance request.  The motion to approve carried unanimously.
BYRON VORGEAS – Chairman Reed read notice for a Variance from Article 2, Section 6.2 (Lot Dimensions and Setback Requirements).  Parcel is located at 7 St. Laurent St., Tax Map 029 – Lot 024 located in the Residential, High Density Residential and Central Business Zones.  Abutters present: Kane, Peterson, Mike Fecteau, Hodgkins.
Chairman Reed offered Horne to proceed with his hearing or continue to the next ZBA meeting as there was only a board of four members.  Vorgeas wished to proceed.

Paige Libbey from Jones & Beach presented the application.  She explained the property was inherited by Vorgeas, located in three separate zones; central business, residential and high-density Zones.  She informed the board the applicant would like to subdivide his property into two properties, the back part of the property behind the existing house is separated by a wetland that runs through the property which is a drainage ditch out letting onto the property from Main Street. 
Libbey stated since the property is in three different zones, they have to comply with the more restrictive, which is the residential zone, and the two lots looking to be subdivided off meet all the requirements of the central business and high-density residential zones, they don’t meet the minimum lot size of the residential zone.
Martin questioned if the drainage ditch belongs to the property owner.  Libbey explained there’s a drainage pipe that runs across Main Street, belonging to the town, it’s a delineated wetland.
Sullivan questioned the ownership of the property which show two names and a sale price of $60,500.  Libbey explained the property was inherited by two people and Vorgeas bought out the other half.  Sullivan questioned the only access is along Church property line.  Libbey explained there is an existing access easement from Pleasant Street onto this property can put a driveway in from the corner of St. Laurent and Main Street.
Walsh explained if the board grants the request, the applicant still needs to go to the planning board for subdivision approval and the access will be discussed, then the planning board would have to provide a recommendation to the Selectmen if a building permit can be issued on this property.

Chairman Reed opened the public hearing.

The Chairman read the written comments from: 

Joseph & Joanne Meoli 14 Pleasant St. – against

Ryan & Jacqueline Peterson 6 Pleasant St. – against

John & Jennifer Kane – 128 Main St. - against

Jack & Lorraine Lavoie 21 St. Laurent St. – against

Benjamin & Abby Hodgkins 18 Pleasant St. – against

Michael Fecteau 10 Pleasant. St. – against

Abutter John Kane 128 Main Street contests regarding several critical issues: the applicant’s comment that this property is abutted by several multi-family buildings, office building and the Church.  He stated the office building that is being referred to is Kane’s single-family home; the other abutters consist of single-family homes, one multi family home, as well as the Church.  He questioned the statement by the applicant about the zones in the area, where the majority of the abutters fall into the more restrictive residential zone. Another concern is the building that will take place will not be minimal as stated by the applicant, also feels this would diminish property values.
Mary from 1 Fremont Road concern is with the drainage trench in the area and flooding that often occurs. 

Abutter Ryan Peterson 6 Pleasant Street in a single-family home is against this request loss of wildlife, loss of privacy and the property value of his home.  He stated he is owner of the easement which is an access easement, not a driveway easement and not wide enough for emergency vehicles and would make is impossible for him to use his driveway, and is concerned with the safety. Would not be an asset as it is not in line with the surrounding properties.
Sullivan asked Peterson about his deed that shows the easement which was issued in 1965.  Sullivan asked Pearson if he’s tried at all to make the easement go away.  Peterson stated this request, in his opinion, the easement was not intended for this use.

Mike Fecteau 10 Pleasant Street does not believe this request meets the five criteria.
Paige Libbey stated the access easement doesn’t have to be used for the driveway, the access could come off of St. Laurent Street instead of Pleasant Street.  She stated the request is not to rezone the property, only asking for a variance from that section of the ordinance to allow a smaller lot size and a smaller frontage. They are not proposing any commercial uses, the proposal is to subdivide into two residential lots, and flooding would not be a concern as the structure would be built higher.
Hojaboom questioned the statement this is in the historic district.  Walsh stated the town does not have a historic regulations.  Hojaboom questioned the statement that the homes in the area were multi-family.  Libbey explained in the five criteria it was outlined the surrounding uses and was not intended to specifically reference every surrounding use.
Martin questioned if the applicant has to declare the zone.  Walsh responded no and explained in the Town meeting this past March was to change that section of the ordinance which passed and now it’s the most restrictive zone applies.
Hojaboom asked if the proposal is for both single family homes.  Libbey stated that is correct.
The Board and the applicant addressed the criteria and applicant’s comments for the Variance:

1. The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because: See file for applicant’s responses. 

Martin stated in his opinion it does not meet the criteria.  Sullivan and Hojaboom feel it is contrary to the public interest.
2.  The spirit of the ordinance is observed because:  See file for applicant’s responses.

Sullivan does not meet the spirit of the ordinance.  Chairman Reed feels it would impact the surrounding properties.

3.  Substantial justice is done because:  See file for applicant’s responses.

Martin no comment. Sullivan does not meet the criteria, Hojaboom concurred.

4.  The value of surrounding properties are not diminished because:  See file for applicant’s responses.

Martin no comment.  Sullivan feels it would diminish the surrounding properties.

5.  Literal enforcement of the provisions of the ordinance would result in an unnecessary hardship:  See file for applicant’s responses.

Martin stated he does not see a hardship.  Sullivan and the Chairman concurred.  Hojaboom asked the applicant if granted would he be living on this property.  Vorgeas.stated he understands that the abutters don’t want this so he may just build for himself and asked the process.  Walsh stated as long as the setback are met a building permit would be needed.
Martin moved Hojaboom seconded the motion to approve the Variance request.  The motion to approve the Variance failed 4-0.
Joe Coronati from Jones & Beach explained to the Board he would be representing the next two applications, 14 Bartlett Street and The Housing Partnership, and is requesting both hearings be continued to the next meeting.
14 BARTLETT STREET – for a Variance from Article 6, Sections 10.3.b, 10.3.d and 10.6.3.f to allow relief from the density, setbacks and parking.  Parcel is located at 14 Bartlett St., Tax Map 022 – Lot 152 located in the High-Density Residential Zone.

Chairman Reed moved Martin seconded the motion to continue to the July 20 meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Reed announced the motion to continue the hearing is notice to abutters as they will not receive a notice through the mail.

THE HOUSING PARTNERSHIP – for Variances from Article 3, Section 3.8.A.7.d, Public Water & Sewer available to site; Article 6, Section 6.10.2.c, 35’ Maximum Height for Multi-Family Development; Article 6, Section 6.10.2.d Two Stories of Maximum Habitable Space; Article 6, Section 6.10.3.b Maximum Density of 1 unit per 40,000 square feet; Article 6, Section 6.10.3.c, 1.5 x required frontage of underlying zone; Article 6, section 6.10.3.f, 2.5 parking spaces per dwelling unit.  Parcel is located at 35 Exeter Rd., Tax Map 030 – Lot 077 located in the Industrial Commercial Zone.

Martin moved Sullivan seconded the motion to continue to the July 20 meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Chairman Reed announced the motion to continue the hearing is notice to abutters as they will not receive a notice through the mail.

MINUTES OF MAY 25, 2022 FOR APPROVAL & SIGNATURE – Martin moved Hojaboom seconded the motion to approve and sign the minutes.  The motion carried unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT – Martin moved Hojaboom seconded the motion to adjourn at 7:45 pm.  The motion carried unanimously.

APPROVAL NOTIFICATION:  June 15, 2022 - Minutes of May 25, 2022 were approved and signed. 
Respectfully submitted,

Phyllis McDonough,

Zoning Board of Adjustment Secretary 

& Kellie Walsh, Planner
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